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training, aptitude, and high moral 
character. All Indian country law en-
forcement programs receiving Federal 
funding and/or authority must ensure 
that all law enforcement officers suc-
cessfully complete a thorough back-
ground investigation no less stringent 
than required of a Federal officer per-
forming the same duties. The back-
ground investigations of applicants and 
employees must be adjudicated by 
trained and qualified security profes-
sionals. All background investigations 
must be documented and available for 
inspection by the Bureau of Indian Af-
fairs. 

§ 12.33 Are Indian country law en-
forcement officers paid less than 
other law enforcement officers? 

An officer’s pay is determined by his/ 
her grade and classification. The Com-
missioner of Indian Affairs must ensure 
that all BIA law enforcement officer 
positions are established at no lower 
grade level on the Federal scale than 
similar Federal law enforcement offi-
cer positions in other agencies. No BIA 
position performing commissioned law 
enforcement duties will be classified in 
other than the GS 0083, police officer 
series, for uniformed officers and the 
GS 1811, criminal investigating series, 
for criminal investigators. 

§ 12.34 Do minimum salaries and posi-
tion classifications apply to a tribe 
that has contracted or compacted 
law enforcement under self-deter-
mination? 

Any contract or compact with the 
BIA to provide law enforcement serv-
ices for an Indian tribe must require a 
law enforcement officer to be paid at 
least the same salary as a BIA officer 
performing the same duties. 

§ 12.35 Do Indian country law enforce-
ment officers complete any special 
training? 

Law enforcement personnel of any 
program funded by the Bureau of In-
dian Affairs must not perform law en-
forcement duties until they have suc-
cessfully completed a basic law en-
forcement training course prescribed 
by the Director. The Director will also 
prescribe mandatory supplemental and 
in-service training courses. 

§ 12.36 Does other law enforcement 
training count? 

All requests for evaluation of equiva-
lent training must be submitted to the 
Indian Police Academy for review, with 
final determination made by the Direc-
tor. Requests for a waiver of training 
requirements to use personnel before 
completing the required courses of in-
struction must be submitted to the Di-
rector and approved or disapproved by 
the Commissioner of Indian Affairs. In 
no case will such a waiver allow per-
sonnel to be used in any position for 
more than one year without achieving 
training standards. Failure to complete 
basic training requirements will result 
in removal from a law enforcement po-
sition. 

Subpart E—Records and 
Information 

§ 12.41 Who keeps statistics for Indian 
country law enforcement activities? 

The Director maintains a criminal 
justice information system for Indian 
country. The Director will prescribe 
the types of data to be collected and 
the reporting format to be used to col-
lect information and assemble reports 
on crime reported in Indian country. 
These reports may be provided to the 
Department of Justice. Any law en-
forcement program receiving funding 
from the BIA must use the same re-
porting format and submit the same 
statistical reports to the Office of Law 
Enforcement Services as prescribed by 
the Director and as are required of all 
BIA law enforcement programs. 

§ 12.42 Do Indian country law enforce-
ment programs share information 
with their own communities or 
other agencies? 

At intervals established by the Direc-
tor, each BIA criminal investigations 
program, and any investigations pro-
gram receiving BIA funds will consult 
with local tribal leaders and managers 
of local patrol and detention programs. 
They will discuss the quality of the 
local investigations program and offer 
feedback and technical assistance. 
There will be no requirement to dis-
close confidential investigative infor-
mation or to compromise ongoing in-
vestigations during this process. 
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